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It felt good to have a class going again for North-
west Woodturners.  The sharpening class held last 
Saturday was very well subscribed and, I think 
pretty useful.  We wound up with 12 in attendance 
in Cottage five.  I thought perhaps we would have 
too many students and not enough grinders to get 
the job done, but everyone cooperated and a lot of 
sharp tools left the building.  My special thanks go 
to Tom Willing, for loaning us his expertise, and to 
Roger Crooks, for organizing the day.  Even though the MAC staff seemed to 
have slept in, giving us a late start, we had plenty of time to cover the mate-
rial.  I hope the attendees thought it was a worthwhile exercise also. 

The first Oregon Woodturning Symposium will take place this week at the 
Linn County Expo Center in Albany.  At least I hope it will.  While I was in 
Phoenix a couple weeks ago I got to talk to the organizers of the Desert 
Woodturning Roundup.  They admitted that it took about four years before 
they really understood how to put on the event.  So, I guess a little chaos is to 
be expected in the first year.  The staffing for our assigned demonstration 
room is emerging slowly but surely.  I went to the Cascade Woodturners 
meeting last week to try to recruit some of their excess volunteers.  They 
were very polite and kept the derisive comments to a minimum and at a low 
volume. 

The organizers of the symposium ask that we arrive a little earlier than I had 
previously planned so I will be at the MAC at noon on Thursday loading up 
my truck to move our equipment down to Albany.  The only item that I think 
could be problematic is hoisting the lathe onto the bed of the truck.  I have 
done it alone but it's not my favorite task, so if you have time on Thursday 
the 5th at noon some extra hands would not go amiss.  There is a forklift on 
the other end so getting it off isn't really a concern.  If you decide to go to the 
symposium at the last minute and have an hour to spare, give me a call (503-
522-0531) and we'll see if we can find a slot for you to help out in the demon-
stration room.  I don't know what possessed me to look, but the long-range 
weather forecast is for sun all week until Thursday.  It's March in Oregon, 
that's what it does here.  That's why we have big green trees.  It's probably 
not an omen.  The first time through, things will go wrong that we can't even 
imagine, but, I'm pretty sure we'll figure it out. (continued on next page) 
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While I'm beavering away in Albany, all of you will have a chance to get a tour through the new club web-
site.  I think you will find this is going to be a very useful venue for communication within the club.  It's still 
a work in progress but it's pretty useful right now as we saw with the advertising and registration for the 
sharpening class.  Using the blog function, we will be able to gather opinions from the club on things about 
which we need to make decisions.  I may have a suggestion for the initial discussion.  Since we are settled in 
a place with consistent meeting dates and locations, and we have a place that we can schedule classes and 
demonstrations (Cottage five), I think we can start thinking about scheduling out-of-town demonstrators 
again in 2016.  A good opening exercise for that discussion format would be about who we would like to 
invite.  I think we can reasonably plan on one if not two big-name turners as well as more local talent.  The 
question is who the members like to see?  Get the discussion started and will see what can be arranged. 

Have a good meeting; I hope to see some of you at the symposium. τ Mike 

GATHERING OF THE GUILDS PARTICIPATION 

Bill Giffin has reserved a booth at the 2015 Gathering of the Guilds, which is  April 24-26 at the Oregon Con-
vention Center, and is looking for additional members to participate and share the booth cost of $460.  The 
more participants the cheaper per person when split equally.  This is a great opportunity for anyone want-
ing to sell their wares under the supervision of experienced vendors or to work your own magic.  Please 
contact Bill Giffin ASAP (knottygrove@gmail.com or 360-921-2709).  

MARCH MEETING PROGRAM τ THURSDAY, MARCH 5, 2015 

Barbara Hall will introduce us to and show us the features and how to navigate the new Northwest Wood-
turners web site.  

LIBRARY NEWS 

¢Ƙƛǎ ƳƻƴǘƘ ǿŜΩǾŜ ŀŘŘŜŘ ǘǿƻ άƳȅǎǘŜǊȅέ ōƻƻƪǎ ǇǳǊŎƘŀǎŜŘ ŦǊƻƳ ²ƻƻŘŎǊŀŦǘŜǊǎ ƛƴ ¢ƛƎŀǊŘΦ  L ŎŀƭƭŜŘ ǘƘŜƳ 
"mystery" books because I forgot their titles.  So, come to the meeting in March to discover these two new 
άƳȅǎǘŜǊȅέ ŀŘŘƛǘƛƻƴǎΣ ŀǎ ǿŜƭƭ ŀǎ ŀƭƭ ǘƘŜ ǇǳōƭƛŎŀǘƛƻƴǎ ǘƘŀǘ ƘŀǾŜ ōŜŜƴ ǘǳǊƴŜŘ ƛƴ ōȅ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ǎƛƴŎŜ ȅƻǳ ƭŀǎǘ Ǿƛǎπ
ited the library.  Come and discover the mystery for yourself, and return the items that you have checked 
out. 

It seems the "Honor" system is not working to keep the inventory up to date, so if you have items checked 
out, this is a reminder to please return them.  τ Denvy Larson, Librarian 

FEBRUARY WOOD RAFFLE 

IŜǊŜΩǎ ǎƻƳŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƻǇǇƻǊǘǳƴƛǘƛŜǎ ȅƻǳ ƳƛǎǎŜŘ ōȅ ƴƻǘ ōŜƛƴƎ ŀǘ 
the February meeting! 

mailto:knottygrove@gmail.com
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INTRODUCING THE NEW NWWT WEB SITE 

LǘΩǎ ŀ ǊŜŀƭ ǇƭŜŀǎǳǊŜ ǘƻ ƛƴǘǊƻŘǳŎŜ ǘƘŜ ƴŜǿ b²²¢ ǿŜōǎƛǘŜ ǘƻ ȅƻǳΦ  CƛǊǎǘ ƭŜǘ ƳŜ ǎŀȅ ƛǘ ƛǎ ǎǘƛƭƭ ƛƴ ǇǊƻŎŜǎǎ ŀƴŘ ŀŎπ
tually, hopefully, will be during its lifetime.  A website should not be static; but change to accommodate the 
needs of the club members over time.  It also should reflect input from each of you as we share ideas of 
what to include and how to make it better, and those of you who have pages add pertinent material to 
keep them up to date. 

We should endeavor to retain certain basics that reflect good website design:  The pages should reflect a 
certain continuity through out the site.  By this, I  mean, display a basic set of colors and design parts.  Re-
peated items are placed in the same spot on each page τ in particular headers, menus, and buttons so you 
can immediately find what you are looking for and not have to hunt, Items are well defined and separated 
in a logical sequence as well as being located on the appropriate page:  library information on the Library 
Page, items for sale on the Store Page.  There is plenty of white space separating each item and setting it 
off from the background to make reading easy.  In a sense, this is a disciplined approach which means no 
clutter junking up the pages resulting in easy reading for you.  The primary basic needs of a good website 
are easy maneuvering through the pages to find what you are looking for quickly in an interesting design.  It 
also embodies a successful marketing strategy. 

Did you think about the marketing aspect of your website?  You will be able to show off your turnings to 
the world and encourage new members to join our club.  This is not much different from the websites I de-
sign for business clients who are selling their products or services.  The NWWT is our wood turning club and 
it is also a business!  Your website should reflect the pride you feel as a club member.  Unlike other sites 
though, this one is created in a hosted environment, so it may be maintained in the future with little to no 
web programming experience needed.  This is important for the future of the club, as officers, board mem-
bers and support positions move between members. 

Now for the part that is currently most important to each of you:  learning how to use the new website:  
[ŜǘΩǎ ōŜƎƛƴ ǿƛǘƘ Ƙƻǿ ȅƻǳ ŜƴǘŜǊ ǘƘŜ ǎƛǘŜΦ 

The web site is accessed at the same address as before:  www.northwestwoodturners.com.  When the site 
comes up, you will see that a lot of the site is immediately available.  There is however a members only por-
tion of the site that is only visible after you sign in.  To sign in, enter your email address in the upper left 
portion of the web page, followed by your password, then press the login button.  Once logged in, your first 
step should be to reset your password to something private.  To change your password, click on the 
ΨŎƘŀƴƎŜ ǇŀǎǎǿƻǊŘΩ ƭƛƴƪΦ  ¸ƻǳ ǿƛƭƭ ǘƘŜƴ ōŜ ŀōƭŜ ǘƻ ŜƴǘŜǊ ȅƻǳǊ ƻǿƴ ǇŜǊǎƻƴŀƭ ǇŀǎǎǿƻǊŘΦ  ¢ƘŜ ƴŜȄǘ ǘƘƛƴƎ ǘƻ Řƻ ƛǎ 
to review your profile, which is the information about you that is stored on the club website.  This includes 
address, phone, email address, type of membership, and other items.  Check for accuracy, and fill in areas 
that are empty.  Once the password and profile are edited, you should not need to do these things again, 
unless you want to make a change. 

In your profile you can view the e-mails you are subscribed to, and you may also create photo albums for 
your work.  Please take the time to create at least one album, and upload pictures of your work.  We all 
ƭŜŀǊƴ ōŜǎǘ ǿƘŜƴ ǿŜ ǎŜŜ ŜȄŀƳǇƭŜǎ ƻŦ ƻǘƘŜǊΩǎ ǿƻǊƪΣ ŀƴŘ ƛǘΩǎ ŀƴ Ŝŀǎȅ ǿŀȅ ǘƻ ōŜ ƛƴǎǇƛǊŜŘ ŀƴŘ ƳŀȅōŜ ƎŜǘ ŀƴπ
swers to some questions about our own work.  Under the privacy section, you can change who gets to see 
various parts of your personal information, including your photos. 

The web site is broken down into pages that represent different areas of interest.  There is a vertical menu 
to the left, and a horizontal menu across the top.  Simply click on the page you wish to visit.  Several menu  

http://www.northwestwoodturners.com
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INTRODUCING THE NEW NWWT WEB SITE (CONTINUED) 

ŀǊŜŀǎ ό!ōƻǳǘ b²²¢ ŀƴŘ aŜƳōŜǊΩǎ !ǊŜŀύ ŀǊŜ ŎƻƭƭŜŎǘƛƻƴǎ ƻŦ ǇŀƎŜǎΣ ŀƴŘ ǎƻ ŀ ǎǳō ƳŜƴǳ ǿƛƭƭ ŀǇǇŜŀǊ ǘƻ ƭŜǘ ȅƻǳ 
select the page you want in that collection.  The remaining part of each page is dedicated to the contents of 
that particular page. 

Please explore the web site to see all the areas that we have provided.  While you do this, think of areas 
that you would like to add, or changes you might think would improve the site, and send those suggestions 
to me via email (my email address can be found on the staff page). 

One area of interest is the news page.  This is a page where administrators can post articles of interest, 
such as wood opportunities, sales, and other events and information of general interest to the members.  
The news page is also available for viewing by the general public.  You can post comments to any of the 
postings you see.  The most recent postings will be shown on the main page when you first enter the web 
site.  If you have an item of interest, forward it to Roger at the site email address shown at the bottom of 
the page, and he will post it in the news. 

Under the members only area is the forum page.  Here you can create your own new forum topics and post 
information for other members.  The forum page is private to members only, and is intended as an avenue 
to share information, techniques, opportunities and other items of interest to your fellow members. 

¢ƘŜ ǎǘƻǊŜ ǇŀƎŜ ŎǳǊǊŜƴǘƭȅ ƭƛǎǘǎ ƛǘŜƳǎ ŀǾŀƛƭŀōƭŜ ŦƻǊ ǇǳǊŎƘŀǎŜ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ ǎǘƻǊŜΤ ōǳǘ ŘƻŜǎƴΩǘ ŎǳǊǊŜƴǘƭȅ ƻŦŦŜǊ ǘƘŜ 
ability to purchase directly from the web site.  This is an area we will work on, so that you will have that 
ability.  When done, you will be able to use PayPal to do purchasing.  The site already provides access to 
PayPal for club related expenses, such as membership dues and events such as classes and demos. 

The newsletters page provides access to all our current and past newsletters through 2006.  Clicking on a 
link will download the newsletter and open it up for you to read. 

The library page will eventually provide a link for a listing of library assets.  We currently are unable to pro-
vide the ability to check out assets on the web site, but hope to be able to provide that feature later on. 

Perhaps the most important page for you is the events page.  This page shows all the events that are up-
coming, including meetings, classes, demos, and special events, such as the Oregon Woodturning Sympo-
sium coming up this coming weekend.  For events that require registration, such as classes and demos, you 
will be able to register directly on the site, and pay using PayPal immediately.  You will see that some 
classes will be limited in attendance, and the number of available slots can be seen on the page.  This fea-
ture greatly enhances our ability to provide accurate information to you about upcoming events, and gives 
ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ƳǳŎƘ ƎǊŜŀǘŜǊ ŦƭŜȄƛōƛƭƛǘȅ ƛƴ ǎŜŜƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ŜǾŜƴǘǎΣ ŀƴŘ ǎƛƎƴƛƴƎ ǳǇ ŦƻǊ ǘƘƻǎŜ ƻŦ ƛƴǘŜǊŜǎǘΦ  LŦ ȅƻǳ ŘƻƴΩǘ 
want to pay using PayPal, the system can automatically create an invoice for you and email it to you. 

Our new website is exciting, but also a work in progress.  It affords our club a much needed boost to our 
web presence, both as a service to our members, and to others who might want to see what we are about 
and perhaps join us.  The site will allow us to better track our members information, keep our information 
current, and provide services to our members that should make interfacing with the club a much easier 
prospect. 

Let us know what you think, and how we might add to or improve this new portal of information. 

 τ Barb Hall 
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For 2015 NWWT is planning to hold a series of classes to improve our turning skills, learn new techniques 
and try new projects.  What classes we offer will be based on your feedback over the year.  We just had our 
first class (Sharpening) and it was well attended.  The philosophy behind these classes is that we can learn 
from each other.  We have many great turners in the area that are willing to share their skills and tech-
niques with all of us. 

Our goal is to announce classes with a 4-8 week lead-time with an agenda that, if interested, you can pro-
vide input.  The classes are planned for Saturdays from 9:00 ς 1:00 in Cottage 5 of the MAC Center and will 
be in the range of $50 each. 

¢ƘŜ ŎƭŀǎǎŜǎ ǿƛƭƭ ƎŜƴŜǊŀƭƭȅ ōŜ άƘŀƴŘǎ-ƻƴέΦ  /ƭŀǎǎ ǎƛȊŜ ǿƛƭƭ ŘŜǇŜƴŘ ƻƴ Ƙƻǿ Ƴŀƴȅ ƭŀǘƘŜǎΣ ƻǊ ƻǘƘŜǊ ƴŜŎŜǎǎŀǊȅ 
equipment, we can come up with.  The goal is to have a minimum of 5 students per class so we can cover 
our expenses. 

These classes are for you, so let us know what you classes you would like to see. ς Roger Crooks  

Tom demonstrates honing on a  
Tormec system. 

REFINE YOUR SKILLS CLASS τ SHARPENING:  TECHNIQUES, JIGS AND GRINDERS 

Twelve participants improved their sharpening skills at the first Refine 
Your Skills Class held Saturday, February 28, in Cottage 5 at the Mult-
nomah Arts Center.  Mike Meredith and Tom Willing shared their 
knowledge, wisdom and experience on all things sharpening.  From 
steel types and properties, to jigs and grinders, to grinding angles, to 
how to create and use a burr, to honing choices, to what negative rake 
scrapers are, why you might want one and how to make them.  Sharp-
ening techniques were skillfully demonstrated and hands-on guidance 
was provided.  I learned more than I hoped to, and look forward to fu-
ture classes. τ Jim Schoeffel 

Hands-on practice. 

Mike shares his knowledge. 

Tom demonstrates honing on the  
Tormec system. 
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2015 Oregon Woodturning Symposium 
hosted by The Willamette Valley Woodturners 
March 6-8, 2015, Linn County Expo Center, Albany, OR 
View a promo video at http://youtu.be/Vb1DHzHvI64  

.Ŝ ǇŀǊǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŦƛǊǎǘ hǊŜƎƻƴ ²ƻƻŘǘǳǊƴƛƴƎ {ȅƳǇƻǎƛǳƳΗ  LƴǘŜǊŀŎǘ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƻŘŀȅΩǎ ǘƻǇ demonstrators and up and 
coming woodturners in a friendly, informal learning environment. 

Over 40 live demonstrations featuring: 

Jimmy Clewes Platters, Wooden Hat, Turning with a Twist 
Mike Mahoney Calabash, Cannisters, Peppermills, Urns 
Trent Bosch Vessel of Illusion, Vessels and Surfaces, Decorative Utility Bowls 
Kirk DeHeer Threaded Boxes, Sharpening, and more 
Dale Larson Oval Turning 
Stuart Batty (to be announced) 
Molly Winton Pyrography 
Eric Lofstrom Triple Axis Turning, Skill building with the Skew 
Nick Stagg Spindle and Bowl Gouges and How They Cut 
Sara Robinson Spalting 
Don Ward Pen Turning 
Lyle Jamieson Hollowing 

Plus, a Vendor Showcase, Instant Gallery, Banquet, Live Auction, Silent Auction, and Pen Turners. 

Join us at the Linn County Expo Center in Albany, Oregon.  There is something for all!   

For more information and to register visit:   www.oregonwoodturningsymposium.com  

   2015 Oregon Woodturning Symposium Demonstrator Rotations (as of Dec 13, 2014) 

    Room 4 Room 3 Room 2 Room 1 

  Chapter Salem Cascade Northwest Vancouver/Newport 

Friday 10:30 AM Mike Mahoney Trent Bosch Jimmy Clewes Kirk DeHeer 

1:00 PM Mike Mahoney Trent Bosch Jimmy Clewes Kirk DeHeer 

3:30 PM Sara Robinson Eric Lofstrom Molly Winton Nick Stagg 

7:00 PM Sara Robinson Dale Larson Lyle Jamieson  

Saturday 8:00 AM Nick Stagg Eric Lofstrom Molly Winton   

10:30 AM Mike Mahoney Trent Bosch Jimmy Clewes Kirk DeHeer 

1:00 PM Mike Mahoney Trent Bosch Jimmy Clewes Kirk DeHeer 

3:30 PM Dale Larson      

Sunday 8:00 AM Mike Mahoney Trent Bosch Jimmy Clewes Kirk DeHeer 

10:30 AM Mike Mahoney Trent Bosch Jimmy Clewes Kirk DeHeer 

http://youtu.be/Vb1DHzHvI64
http://www.lcfairexpo.com/index-6.html
http://www.oregonwoodturningsymposium.com
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FEBRUARY PROGRAM τ FINISHES AND FINISHING BY JOE CORNETT 

Joe Cornett (from Woodcraft in Tigard, OR) presented a very informative talk 
about finishes and finishing.  He has many years of experience in this area and 
shared many tips he has learned the hard way.   

WƻŜΩǎ Ƴƻǎǘ ƛƳǇƻǊǘŀƴǘ ǘƛǇΥ  ¢9{¢Σ ¢9{¢Σ ¢9{¢Η  !ƭǿŀȅǎ ǘŀƪŜ ǘƘŜ ǘƛƳŜ ǘƻ ǘŜǎǘ ǿƘŀǘπ
ever finishes you think you might want to use on a project on scraps of the wood 
used in the project and prepped the same way as the project or in an inconspicu-
ous area on the project. 

Pigment stains and dye stains are the usual choices for adding color to wood.  Pig-
ment stains are made up of pigment for color, a varnish or resin as a binder, and a 
carrier (such as mineral spirits, lacquer thinner or water).  Dye stains are made up 
of a colorant and a carrier (normally denatured alcohol or distilled water).  The most significant difference 
between stains and dyes is the particle size of the colorant ς the colorant particles in dyes are a million 
times smaller than those in pigment stains. 

Preparation 

Stain and dyes will not cover up a defect, so careful surface preparation is necessary.   

¶ Sand to 180 or 220 grit using a progression of grits starting at 80 or 100 grit depending on the condi-
tion of the wood surface.    Sanding coarser will yield a darker stain. 

¶ 5ƻƴΩǘ ƻǾŜǊ-ǳǎŜ ŀ ǇƛŜŎŜ ƻŦ ǎŀƴŘ ǇŀǇŜǊΦ  ¦ǎŜ ƛǘ ƭƛƪŜ ƛǘ ƛǎ ǎƻƳŜƻƴŜ ŜƭǎŜΩǎΦ  ¦ǎŜŘ ǘƻƻ ƭƻƴƎΣ ŀ ǇƛŜŎŜ ƻŦ мнл 
grit sand paper will become 150 or 180 grit causing variation in stain penetration and gradation in 
color over the project. 

¶ Clean the wood with mineral spirits if using oil-based stain, or denatured alcohol for water-based 
products. 

¶ Before the mineral spirits or alcohol dry, examine the surface for any remaining defects and sand 
some more to remove them. 

¶ If using a water-based stain or dye, wet the wood with a damp sponge or a spray bottle to raise the 
grain.  Let it dry 1-2 hours and then lightly sand with 320 grit sand paper diagonal to the grain to 
remove the raised whiskers being careful to not leave any sanding marks. 

Conditioning 

Some woods like cherry, birch and most soft woods tend to blotch when the stain is applied.  This can be 
minimized by using a pre-stain conditioner.   

¶ Pre-stain conditioners are available for oil-based stains and water-based stains.  Follow the manu-
ŦŀŎǘǳǊŜǊΩǎ ǊŜŎƻƳƳŜƴŘŀǘƛƻƴǎΦ 

¶ Shellac can be used but it dries so fast that it is tricky to use on large projects. 

¶ On woods such as rosewood, cocobolo and tulipwood, sanding sealer can be used to block the natu-
ral oils in the wood from interfering with the curing of polyurethane finishes.  
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FINISHES AND FINISHING BY JOE CORNETT (CONTINUED) 

Advantages and Disadvantages of Pigment Stains 

 

Advantages and Disadvantages of Dye Stains  

 

Tips for using Dye Stains 

¶ Water as a solvent stays wet longer than alcohol, making it easier to get a more even color. 

¶ Dyes are not light fast and will fade faster than a pigmented stain. 

¶ After the dye stain dries, lightly sand with 400 to 600 grit sandpaper for more grain pop. 

¶ Water-based topcoat over a water solvent dye will cause streaking. 

¶ Deeper color can be achieved by layering colors of water dye with a seal coat of shellac between 
coats of color. 

Type Advantages Disadvantages 

Oil Stain ¶ Easy to find 
¶ Easy to apply 
¶ Better penetration when wait-

ing to wipe off 

¶ Mineral Spirits odor 
¶ 8-12 hour drying time 
¶ Low build-up with second coat 
¶ Requires frequent stirring during use 

to keep pigment from settling in con-
tainer 

Oil-based Gel Stain ¶ Non-blotchy 

¶ Less mess 
¶ Medium build-up on second 

coat 

¶ Mineral Spirits odor 
¶ 8-12 hour drying time 
¶ More work to use on large or ornate 

projects 

Water-based Stains ¶ Fast drying (2 hours) 

¶ Water clean-up 

¶ Low odor 
¶ Best build-up with second 

coat 

¶ Grain raising 
¶ Tend to streak when water-based top-

coat is applied 
¶ 24-48 hours wait before applying an oil

-based topcoat 

Type Advantages Disadvantages 

Dye Stains ¶ Fast drying (2 hours) 

¶ Transparent 
¶ More even color on open-

grain woods such as oak and 
ash 

¶ Pre-mixed dyes are available 

¶ More work to mix if not using pre-
mixed 

¶ Grain raising if water is used as the car-
rier 

¶ A tendency to streak when a same sol-
vent topcoat is applied; waiting 24 
hours and applying an oil-based top-
coat can eliminate this 
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FINISHES AND FINISHING BY JOE CORNETT (CONTINUED) 

Characteristics of Some Clear Top Coats 

More Tips 

¶ Be careful to not sand through veneers. 

¶ Do not use steel wool between coats of water-based finishes.  The small steel particles left behind 
will rust and mark the surface. 

¶ Do not use a tack cloth before using water-based finishes.  The linseed oil in the cloth can leave be-
hind oily spots. 

¶ Start testing stains early as you build your project.  Sand several scraps of wood to different grits, 
stain them, and apply the topcoat of choice, or different topcoats to see how the look.  Write all the 
preparation and finishing steps used on the back of each scrap. 

Joe invited us to bring our project or wood samples to him at the Woodcraft store for individual finishing 
advice.  He also recommends the following books for more information on this topic:   

¶ Michael Dresdner  
The New Wood Finishing Book (available in Paperback & Kindle, our library has the Softcover)  

¶ Bob Flexner  
Wood Finishing, How to Select and Apply the Right Finish (available in Hardcover & Softcover) 
Flexner on Finishing (available on Kindle & in Hardcover, our library has this) 

¶ Jeff Jewitt 
Hand-Applied Finishes (DVD) 
Spray Finishing Made Simple (available in Softcover with a DVD) 
Finishing Made Simple (available in Softcover & DVD) 

Product Ease of  
Application 

Durability Color Enhances 
Depth 

Thinning/Cleaning 
Solvent 

Wax Easy Poor Clear to Amber No Mineral Spirits 

Oils (polymerized) Easy Fair Amber Yes Mineral Spirits 

Shellac Moderate Good Light amber Yes Denatured alcohol 

Lacquer Moderate Very good Light amber Somewhat Lacquer thinners 

Catalyzed Lacquer Difficult Excellent Light amber Somewhat Specialty thinners 

Varnish Moderate Very good Amber Yes Mineral Spirits 

Oil-based Poly Moderate Excellent Amber Somewhat Mineral Spirits 

Water-based Poly Moderate to 
Difficult 

Very good Clear No None/Ammonia in 
water 
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FEBRUARY CHALLENGE τ SEGMENTED PIECES 

 9ŘƛǘƻǊΩǎ bƻǘŜΥ  ¢ƘŜ IŀǇǇȅ DƴƻƳŜ όŎƻǳǊǘŜǎȅ ƻŦ .ǊǳŎŜ WŀŎƪǎƻƴύ ƛǎ ƛƴŎƭǳŘŜŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ǇƛŎπ
ǘǳǊŜǎ ǘƻ ƎƛǾŜ ŀ ǎŜƴǎŜ ƻŦ ǎƛȊŜΦ  Iƛǎ ƘŜŀŘ όŀ ƎƻƭŦ ōŀƭƭύ ƛǎ ŀōƻǳǘ мΦтέ όпо ƳƳύ ƛƴ ŘƛŀƳŜǘŜǊ 
ŀƴŘ ƘŜ ƛǎ ŀōƻǳǘ оΦнέ όум ƳƳύ ǘŀƭƭΦ 

Tornado Bowl 
�§�:�L�Q�J�V���R�I���)�X�U�\�¨ 
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times and broke my left index finger!  �¦  Denvy Larson 

Challenge Winner 
Roy Ackley 

Segmented Clock 
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